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Notes of the meeting held on 28 September 2020
Virtual meeting

	Present:
	Representative of:

	Mr Ffrancon Williams
	Housing Providers (Chair)

	Mr Mark Wilkinson
	Director of Planning and Performance, BCUHB – Lead Exec

	Prof Robert Moore
	North Wales Regional Equality Network

	Cllr Mike Parry
	One Voice Wales

	Mrs Jackie Allen 
	Wrexham Third Sector

	Mrs Millie Boswell
	Flintshire Local Voluntary Council

	Mrs Fiona Evans
	Conwy Voluntary Services Council

	Cllr Hilary McGuill
	Flintshire County Council

	Mr Wayne Davies
	Welsh Ambulance Services Trust (part meeting)

	Cllr Christine Marston
	Denbighshire Local Authority

	Cllr Joan Lowe
	Wrexham County Council

	Mr Andy Burgen
	Community Health Council

	Ms Llinos M Roberts
	Carer’s Outreach Service

	Mrs Katie Sargent
	Assistant Director - Communications

	Mrs Sian Purcell
	Medrwn Môn Voluntary Services Council

	Mrs Mary Wimbury
	Care Forum Wales

	
	

	In Attendance:
	

	Mr John Darlington
	Assistant Director – Planning

	Suzanne Didcote
	Secretarial Support

	Mr Gareth Evans
	Clinical Director, Therapy Services

	Mrs Andrea Williams
	Head of Informatics Programmes Assurance and Improvement





	Agenda Item
	
	Action

	S20/26

S20/26.1





	Welcome and Apologies

The following apologies were noted:

Cllr Meurig, Gwynedd County Council
Trystan Pritchard, North Wales Hospices
Ann Woods, Flintshire Local Voluntary Council
Cllr Llinos Medi Huws, Anglesey County Council
	









	S20/27

S20/27.1
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest raised.
	
	

	S20/28

S20/28.1
























S20/28.2









S20/28.3









S20/28.4



S20/28.5





S20/28.6





S20/28.7




S20/28.8






S20/28.9










S20/28.10

	Covid-19 response linked to Q3/4 Plan and Winter Planning

Mark Wilkinson, Director of Planning and Performance introduced the item, emphasising the unprecedented time in which we are working.  John Darlington, Assistant Director – Corporate Planning gave a presentation to the Group.  The key elements of the plan for Quarter 3/4  is a continuation of the approach taken throughout this year on quarterly planning.  There is an Operating Framework which has been received from Welsh Government which the Health Board have to respond to by 19th October.  The environment which we are working in, with local lockdowns across Wales makes planning ahead very difficult.  There is concern about the harm in non-covid related services and plans need to address improving access for patients.  The NHS planning framework states to plan for up to 1100 covid patients in beds at the peak, but there is no certainty when this peak will be.  There are Test Trace and Protect services in place.  There is a need to ensure that critical care capacity is protected.  The fragility of the care home sector has to be taken into account.  Welsh Government have published the Winter Protection Plan and work continues with partners with the development of a Prevention and Response Plan.  Work continues with the Regional Partnership Board to develop winter plans, shaped by work taking place at the Integrated Service Boards.  In Primary Care, there is further work on the primary care academy and developing differing work force, e.g., advanced practitioners and maximising the use of digital solutions and how people can access services digitally.

Cllr H McGuill asked whether the success of China in vaccinating their population is being looked into and also whether we have enough general influenza vaccinations available.  Mark Wilkinson explained that there are UK regulators working on safe and effective vaccines for use here.  Vaccination plans are well developed and we know the numbers that are expected to be delivered.  There is a target to vaccinate 75% of Health Board staff and 60% of high risk patients.  A clear 28 days between the flu vaccine and any Covid vaccine will need to happen.  

Prof Robert Moore reiterated the importance of ensuring all other available vaccinations are taken up to protect people and raised the need to ensure that minority and vulnerable patients are reached.  Katie Sargent explained that there is a Communications Plan underway which will provide information on the activity that is happening.  Prof Moore agreed to share details from the North Wales Regional Equality Network relating to help with BAME contacts.  Millie Boswell stated that the Community Cohesion Teams across North Wales would be useful contacts also (Emily Reddy).

Cllr Joan Lowe asked whether any confirmation of additional Winter Pressures monies had been received.  Mark Wilkinson said that no specific additional funding proposals had been received yet.  

Cllr Christine Marston raised concerns about the provision for testing, giving examples of vulnerable and poorly patients having to go out of area for tests.  Mark Wilkinson said that there are some local tests run by the Health Board, but a lot of the tests are dealt with through the national system.

Cllr Mike Parry queried whether the testing administration is undertaken by the Health Board or English agencies.  Mark Wilkinson confirmed that Public Health Wales oversees it all.  Tracing is a local issue, which is done via the Health Board in conjunction with Local Authorities.   

Cllr Parry queried why confirmed cases in Gwynedd were much lower than those in the East.  Mark Wilkinson explained that this may be to do with proximity to English borders and the flow of people across.  

Cllr Parry questioned availability of face to face consultations with GPs. John Darlington explained that there is a contractual obligation to see patients who physically need to be seen.  However, there is now an encouragement to try and see patients via video or telephone consultations.

Mary Winbury raised the issues with care homes’ access to testing.  It is a lengthy process to do the tests, get them couriered, get the results back, this can take up to a week.  Mary raised that District Nurses should be regularly tested too, as they are moving between  patients.  Mark Wilkinson explained that it has never been policy to test asymptomatic staff.. The Health Board are following Welsh Government guidance in terms of who should be tested.  Only staff with symptoms are tested. There is a focus on reiteration of social distancing measures, regularly washing hands and wearing the appropriate PPE.  

The Chair summarised that the Group recognised the challenge within the Health Board to balance getting services back up and running whilst maintaining a surge capacity for Covid. The Group recognised the importance of communication messaging to raise the importance of vaccinations for all populations and, particularly, BAME groups.  The Group want to feedback to the Health Board that there continue to be issues with testing appointments offered in terms of locality and different sectors.  Where possible, whilst adhering to national policies, testing of other groups such as district nurses and domiciliary staff should be flagged, if and where capacity allows.

	







	S20/29

S20/29.1









S20/29.2






S20/29.3




S20/29.4








S20/29.5







S20/29.6





S20/29.7








	Digitally Enabled Clinical Strategy Engagement

Andrea Williams, Head of Informatics, Programmes Assurance and Improvement presented to the Group on the forthcoming engagement and consultation on improving care through digital ways of working.  It will have links to all key strategies and policies.  There is a need to ensure the ICT infrastructure is right for the future and gives the best value for money.  There is a need to ensure that patient data is safe.  It will include the development of a digital health record.  There will be considerable engagement and consultation, which will take place for 6 weeks during November and December 2020.

Prof Robert Moore queried that the key links and documents list does not include the 1998 Human Rights Act or the Equality Act 2010 and asked for assurance that these are being taken into account.  Andrea Williams confirmed that they were.  The list contains high level strategic documents, detailed links are contained in the technical document.

Cllr Mike Parry asked are the Health Board increasing usage to give improvements – e.g., interpretation of x-rays and scans etc.  Andrea Williams confirmed that this is part of the consultation and it will be linked in with clinical colleagues.

Fiona Evans raised the need to ensure that there is work in co-production to address sensory difficulties.  This needs to be added in to ensure it reaches a wider audience and individuals.  Andrea Williams confirmed that there are links to BSL and others will be added in.  Fiona raised that staff training on sensory problems when using digital platforms will need to take place.  Mille Boswell reiterated this point.  Andrea explained that engagement would take place with all key partners to support reaching a wide-ranging audience.

Mary Wimbury has been involved in discussions at a national level and raised the issues between different commissioned providers.  Access to NHS email, between care homes and domiciliary care providers would help in transferring patient care.  Andrea Williams advised that she would research these issues. Cllr Hilary McGuill stated that Flintshire use a single point of access contact for users and it may be useful to speak to Flintshire Social Services.

Cllr Joan Lowe stated the importance that systems talk to each other and to streamline the interfaces with different partners.  Andrea Williams explained that the Welsh Community Care Information System that is being implemented at the moment will be used going forward.

The Chair summarised that the Group welcomed the fact that they are being engaged with early.  There is a need to make sure the consultation reaches as many relevant partners and people as possible.  It was important to note that key groups need to be targeted, including the digitally excluded and those with disabilities, visual and hearing impairments. 

The Group would welcome an update around February 2021 with a full EQIA document to accompany the findings.

	













	S20/30

S20/30.1






















S20/30.2











S20/30.3







S20/30.4





S20/30.5











S20/30.6








S20/30.7





	North Denbighshire Business Case

Gareth Evans, Clinical Director – Therapy Services gave a presentation to the Group.  In 2010 two inpatient wards were closed at the Royal Alexandra Hospital due to firecode.  In 2013 on the back of the closure of Prestatyn Community Hospital, the Health Board committed to re-providing services.  A Strategic Outline Case was developed and approved.  This was a lengthy period with a lot of engagement, which was approved by the Health Board in January 2017.  It was submitted to Welsh Government for checking and challenging, with the strategic fit and usage of the existing hospital needing to be addressed.  In August 2018 there was a revised Outline Business Case.  In November 2019 there was a need to go out for a new Supply Chain Partner.  Work has taken place on the detail of design, engagement around the pre-planning application and the production of the full business case.  There is a need to preserve the site.  The services listed are not a definitive list, but will include a same day service using a MIU and minor illness approach. There will be a range of outpatients’ clinics and the provision of some inpatient beds.  The Full Business Case will go to the Executive Team, then to the Finance and Performance Committee prior to going to the Health Board meeting in November – all being well.  It will then be submitted to Welsh Government in early 2021 for approval.  There will be a build time of around 2 years, with completion in summer 2023.  

Cllr Christine Marston expressed concern around the fact it has taken 10 years in total to get to this point and asked for confirmation that this project will be delivered.  Cllr Marston also asked how the listed part of the building would be preserved.  Gareth Evans explained that the new hospital build will house clinical services and by and large the listed building will be used for the supported accommodation.  He explained that in terms of funding, there are no indications that Welsh Government will not look upon this request favourably. Mark Wilkinson reiterated that – subject to the necessary approvals - the Health Board would be presenting a strong case to the Welsh Government for this funding.

Cllr Mike Parry asked what planning had been considered to accommodate any future incidents such as covid etc.  Gareth Evans explained that there had been some minor technical and infrastructure changes.  The ward is a 28 bedded ward and planned for 22 to be single occupancy rooms.  The hospital will also include a full sprinkler system in the building.  Climate emergency pushed the re-think of some of the design.

Cllr Hilary McGuill asked whether there would be any outpatient Ophthalmology clinics or surgery for day cases at the new facility.  Gareth Evans explained that there would be some outpatient re-provision of existing services. There is no current thinking around day surgery for the site, with Abergele Hospital set up for this work.

Prof Robert Moore raised the issue that costs can increase from Outline Business Case to Full Business Case and asked what contingency plans were in place to address this.  Mark Wilkinson explained that costs have gone up from OBC to FBC, also fair to make the case that half are due to inflation increases over the time.  The plans now respond to climate emergency and the capital costs are higher due to these increases.  The risk on cost transfers to the Supply Chain Partner when the FBC is approved and costs are then fixed for the Health Board.  Gareth Evans reiterated that strong project governance will keep this all on track and if there is a deviation or some form of change it is able to be explained and justified.  

Ffrancon Williams queried whether the application for planning has been submitted and whether delays due to covid have been built in.   Gareth Evans stated that if there was a delay in getting this to the October Planning Committee, it could still go to the November Planning Committee and that would still allow time to get it to the Health Board meeting.  Cllr Christine Marston said that it is not on the list for October meeting.  

The Chair summarised that the Group have raised concerns around the length of time taken to get to this point. The Group were very supportive of the business case and sought assurances that the business case would be delivered. The Group would call upon the Health Board to ensure that planning approval was obtained in good time. 

	

	S20/31

S20/31.1
	Draft Notes of previous meeting held 22nd June

The notes of the previous meeting were accepted as an accurate record.

	





	S20/32

S20/32.1
	Chair’s Advisory Report to Board

The report was positively received by the Board.
 
	

	S20/33

S20/33.1

	Summary Action Log

The Chair presented the action log, which was noted.
	




	S20/34

S20/34.1




	Items circulated to Members for information

· BCU Health Board Annual Report
· Equality Annual Report
· Welsh Language Annual Report
· Well-being of Future Generations – feedback and expectations

Cllr Hilary McGuill raised that the cover photo on the Equality Annual Report does not look diverse enough for an equalities perspective.  This will be borne in mind for future reports.

	







Mark Wilkinson

	S20/35

S20/35.1
	Items to be considered for next meeting & Forward Plan

The following items were suggested for the next meeting:

MH&LD update – including strategy / Ablett development
Primary Care services update 
WAST update
Dinerth Road Reablement / Project Paradise

	

	S20/36


S20/36.1













S20/36.2





S20/36.3


S20/36.4






S20/36.5




	Consideration of additional co-opted Member to the SRG – Clare Budden

Ffrancon explained that Clare Budden is the CEO of Clwyd Alyn Housing Association.  Ffrancon was due to step down as Chair in May 2020, but the tenure was extended for a year due to a combination of no interest in this position when expressions of interest were called for, and Covid.  It is suggested that Clare would be a Housing sector representative as a replacement for Ffrancon when his term comes to an end in May 2021, but with an eye to being considered for the position of Chair following due governance processes for election of Chair. The Terms of Reference do not allow for additional members, only co-opted members.  If Clare was to be considered as a successor, it would be advantageous to get her in early. It is noted that Clare also sits on the Regional Partnership Board and the links that brings.

Cllr Joan Lowe asked whether the offer as successor had been put out to all Housing Representatives.  Ffrancon Williams confirmed that it had and all were happy with that nomination.  Cllr Lowe expressed concern that it may set a precedent for other areas that are represented on the SRG.

Mark Wilkinson explained that agreement would be needed from the Health Board to get Clare co-opted.  

Cllr Mike Parry raised his concerns of how this could be perceived by the public and expressed that he was not comfortable with the process of bringing Clare in to be lined up as future Chair.  He agreed that he had no problem with Clare being co-opted and then a democratic process taking place in the future when the Chair position comes up.

Mark Wilkinson summarised that the Group agreed to co-opt Clare Budden as Ffrancon’s successor as the Housing Representative.  He confirmed that we will make a request of the Health Board that Clare be co-opted to the SRG.  She would be a co-opted, non-voting member.  Governance procedures around election of Chair and Vice Chair will be followed in due course.

	

	S20/37

S20/37.1
	Evaluation of Meeting

The meeting worked well on the virtual platform.  A discussion took place around the use of the chat side bar.  Some members use it to make comments rather than speaking at the meeting.  Ffrancon agreed that it would be clarified at the beginning of the next meeting the use of the side bar chat and how it would be used to help the flow of the meeting.

	

	S20/38

S20/38.1
	Any Other Business

Prof Robert Moore had raised some questions around the management of Mental Health Services and when a strategy would be available.  Mark Wilkinson gave an update that the responsibility for Mental Health services lies with the Health Board.  There has been a turnover of leadership within the Division.  Iain Wilkie has been appointed as the Acting Director of Mental Health Services.  Mike Smith replaces Lesley Singleton who has gone to Welsh Government on a secondment. Mark said that there would be considerable merit in receiving an update at a future meeting from the Mental Health and Learning Disabilities on their strategy.  



	








Mark Wilkinson

	S20/39

S20/39.1
	Date of Next Meeting: 

The next meeting is to be held on Monday 14th December.

	



Attendance Register:
	Name
	Title / Organisation
	3/3/20
	22/6/20
	28/9/20
	14/12/20

	Mr Ffrancon Williams
	Housing Associations (Chair)
	√
	√
	√
	

	Mr Gwilym Ellis Evans
	Mantell Gwynedd (Vice Chair)
	√
	√
	X
	

	Mr Mark Wilkinson
	Director of Planning and Performance, BCUHB – Lead Exec
	√
	√
	√
	

	Cllr Louise Emery
	Conwy County Council
	X
	X
	X
	

	Mrs Fiona Evans
	Conwy Voluntary Services Council
	√
	√
	√
	

	Cllr Llinos Medi Huws
	Anglesey County Council
	X
	X
	X
	

	Cllr Christine Jones / Cllr Hilary McGuill
	Flintshire County Council
	X
	√ H Mc
	√ H Mc
	

	Cllr Joan Lowe
	Wrexham County Council

	√
	√
	√
	

	Cllr Christine Marston
	Denbighshire County Council
	√
	√
	√
	

	Cllr Dafydd Meurig
	Gwynedd County Council
	X
	X
	X
	

	Professor Roberts Moore
	North Wales Regional Equality Network
	X
	√
	√
	

	Cllr Mike Parry
	One Voice Wales

	√
	√
	√
	

	Mrs Sian Purcell
	Medrwn Mon Voluntary Services Council
	X
	√
	√
	

	Mrs Ann Woods / Mrs Millie Boswell
	Flintshire Voluntary Services Council
	√
	√ 
	√ MB
	

	Ms Claire Sullivan
	NEWCIS
	X
	X
	X
	

	Mrs G Winter
	Carers Trust

	X
	X
	X
	

	Mrs Sally Baxter
	Assistant Director Health Strategy, BCUHB
	X
	√
	X
	

	Mrs Debbie Thompson
	Denbighshire Voluntary Services Council
	√
	√ Sandy Highfield
	X
	

	Ms Llinos M Roberts
	Carer’s Outreach Service, BCUHB West Area
	X
	√
	√
	

	Mrs Mary Wimbury
	Care Forum Wales
	√
	√
	√
	

	Mr Peter Rendle / Mr Andy Burgen
	NWCHC Chair /
NWCHC Vice Chair
	Garth

	√ PR
	√ AB
	

	Mrs Katie Sargent
	Assistant Director – Communications, BCUHB
	X
	√
	√
	

	Mr Trystan Pritchard
	North Wales Hospices Rep
	√
	√
	X
	

	Mrs Jackie Allen
	Wrexham Third Sector
	x

	√
	√
	

	Mr Wayne Davies
	Welsh Ambulance Services Trust
	X
	X
	√
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